At An Audit Meeting / Work Session 
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 13th day of September, 2006

Roll Call:          Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                           George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                           Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                           Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                           Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:    Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh               
                           James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                           Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                           Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Councilman Woolsey
2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

        6b.2. Budget Transfer: Lynn Warren Landscaping

      13. c.   Police Personnel

           d.   EPA Consent Order

4.    Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit as presented in 

      the amount of $811,486.97, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
5.    Receiver of Taxes:  2006 Charge Backs

      Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, came forward for this item.  Mrs. Venuto 
      explained that these are the Charge Backs received from Orange County as of August 

      31, 2006.  It is the Board’s decision to either pay it through voucher or have it 

      deducted from the 2007 tax warrant.  The total Charge Backs are as follows:
                   Town:                                 $ 46,159.07

                   Highway:                            $ 35,756.21

                   Consolidated Lighting        $ 1,895.77
                   Consolidated Water 1         $ 5,521.88
                   Consolidated Water 2         $11,949.93

                   Total                                   $101,282.86

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Charge Backs in the 

      amount of $101,282.86, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

6.    Recreation:

      a. Award of Bid: Basketball Goals and Fence

      Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, announced that 

      on September 6, 2006 we had a bid opening for the basketball goals and fence.  We 

      received ten sealed bids.  Each bidder submitted two bids.  Alternate “B” was for a 

      durable vinyl fence, and Mr. Petrillo recommends we go with alternate “B”.  The 
      lowest bid received was from Rock Cut Fence Co., 52 East Rock Cut Road, Walden, 
      NY 12586, in the amount of $24,000.00.  This fence will be vinyl and will be twelve 
      feet in high. (See attached for all the bid results.)
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to award the Basketball Goals and 

      Fence to Rock Cut Fence Co., 52 East Rock Cut Road, Walden, NY 12586 in the 
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      amount of $24,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. 1. Budget Transfer 
      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 
      Conservation, to transfer $375,000.00 from the Parkland Trust Account to the 
      Chadwick Lake Capital Improvement Project Account.  This transfer will cover the 

      remaining projects for Chadwick Lake this year.
                Argenio Paving (Parking Lot)                            $225,000.00

                Basketball Courts

                   1. Paving / Sub Base                                       $30,000.00

                   2. Fencing                                                        $24,000.00

                   3. Lights                                                           $25,000.00

                Boat House Rehab

                    1. Lowes                                                         $ 7,400.00

                    2. Furniture                                                     $ 3,000.00

                    3. Exterior Work                                             $ 5,000.00

                    4. Electric                                                        $ 5,000.00

                Lake (Fountain & Dredging)                              $20,000.00

                Road & Parking Lot (Boat House)                      $30,600.00

                                                                                            ___________

                Total                                                                    $375,000.00

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the transfer of $375,000.00 

      from the Parkland Trust Account to the Chadwick Lake Capital Improvement Project 

      Account, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b.2. Budget Transfer
      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & 

      Conservation, to transfer $6,800.00 from account 7020.0100 to account 7110.0497 to 

      cover Lynn Warren Landscaping for the remainder of the year.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the transfer of $6,800.00 

      from account 7020.0100 to account 7110.0497, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Hiring of Recreation Attendant

      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 
      Conservation, to hire Jarron Davis as a full time Recreation Attendant.  Mr. Davis has 

      worked for the Town as a part time laborer since March 2006.  The rate of pay would 

      be $10.00 an hour with a start date of October 1, 2006.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 7:24 

      P.M. to converse with Commissioner Petrillo about this individual, seconded by 

      Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to come out of Executive Session at 

      7:28 P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE: Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 
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      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to hire Jarron Davis as a full time 
      Recreation Attendant at a rate of $10.00 per hour with a starting date of October 1, 
      2006, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      Commissioner Petrillo is requesting to transfer $5,500.00 from account 7020 to 

      account 7110 to fund this position from October 1, 2006 until December 31, 2006.     

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the transfer of $5,500.00 
      from account 7020 to account 7110 to fund the full time position from October 1, 
      2006 until December 31, 2006, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

7.    Water Supply:  Laborer Position

      This is a request from Jim Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, to post for an 
      opening of laborer at the Filter Plant.  Supervisor Booth explained that it is very 

      difficult to find someone with a license already, so we need to start from the bottom.  

      We need to train someone and then hopefully with the one year on the job training, 
      that person will be able to go to class and then take the state test. If at that time he 

      passes the test, he will be able to get his license.  Councilman Woolsey said that this 
      will not eliminate the overtime at this time.  Supervisor Booth said in the long term, it 
      will.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize Jim Corbett, Water Supply    

      Superintendent, to post the position of laborer, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      In the same memo, Mr. Corbett requested like to keep Stephen Terry until October 
      22, 2006, when Chadwick Lake Park closes for the season.  There are plenty of part 
      time allotted hours remaining to cover the extension.  Councilman Woolsey asked 
      what duties would Mr. Terry be doing and why.  Councilman Piaquadio said the 
      Department Head should be here to answer those questions.  Councilman Woolsey 
      said he would like to defer this until our next meeting.
8.    Fleet Maintenance:  Hiring of Part Time Account Clerk

      This is a request from Jim LaColla, Head Mechanic, to hire Marsha L. Tenny as an 

      Account Clerk part time at a rate of $10.00 per hour.  Mr. LaColla would like Ms. 

      Tenny to start on September 21, 2006.  Upon Town Board approval, Ms. Tenny 

      would need to have the fingerprint process completed.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the hire of Marsha Tenny as 

      an Account Clerk part time at a rate of $10.00 per hour to commence on September 

      21, 2006, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
9.    Animal Control:  T-94 Account Withdrawal

      Supervisor Booth explained that we approved J & K Improvements for the 

      installation of the doors at Animal Control in the amount of $2,625.00.  We 

      inadvertently forgot to specify the account the funds were to come out of.  We would 
      like to utilize the T-94 account.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to utilize the T-94 Account in the 

      amount of $2,625.00 for the installation of doors by J & K Improvements, seconded 

      by Councilman Woolsey.
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      VOTE: Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 
       aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

10.   Engineering:

      a. Spampinato Subdivision:  Three Lots on a Common Drive

      The Spampinato Family came forward for this item.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, 

      explained that Darrell Benedict, the Highway Superintendent, and he were at the site 
      when it was originally proposed as a private road and apparently they have decided to 
      eliminate one lot and make it three lots on a common drive.  Mr. Osborne believes 
      there were concerns about sight distance but the Highway Superintendent’s research 
      shows that the lot adjacent has dedicated twenty five feet from the center line of the 

      road.  As part of this approval, we want to make sure that the brush is clear so there 

      will be adequate sight distance.  Councilman Woolsey said that would then be 
      maintained by the Town then.  Mr. Osborne said yes.  They could do it as part of the 
      subdivision and then the Highway Department could assume maintenance of it from 
      that point on.  In order to approve this, a condition of clearing that brush needs to be 

      attached to that approval.  Mr. Osborne explained that when the applicant agrees to 
      restrict no further subdivision on the lot, we generally require two things.  One is that 
      a note be added on the subdivision plan and the second is that language be put in the 
      deed of each lot so that there are two references of no further subdivision.  Vincent 
      Spampinato said that has been conveyed to them and they addressed a letter to the 
      Board expressing that agreement.  Mr. Spampinato explained that they agreed all 
      along that the sight distance needed to be improved and it was just a matter of who 
      owned it.  They did a title search and survey and found out the property belonged to 
      the Town.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said that the road maintenance 
      agreement should be reviewed by Michael Donnelly, Planning Board Attorney.  Mr. 
      Spampinato said he forwarded a copy to him already.  Councilman Woolsey asked if 
      the road maintenance goes on all the deeds and Mr. Osborne said it will get filed with 
      the subdivision and approved by Mr. Donnolly. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the three lots on a common 
      drive and road maintenance agreement, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.    
      b. Replacement of Existing Steel Water Main 

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  This is a proposal for a detailed 

      evaluation of two alternatives for the replacement of the existing steel water main on 

      Route 9W.  This project presents several challenges.  Replacement potentially means 
      working off floating platforms and bypassing piping.  Typical buried installation 
      means two crossings of Route 9W but without the need for bypass piping.  Upon 

      completion of the Basis of Design report, a design engineering proposal will be 

      required for the selected alternative.  This proposal is from Stearns & Wheler, LLC in 

      the amount of $14,900.00. (See attached proposal for specific details.) 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize Supervisor Booth to sign 

      the agreement with Stearns & Wheler for their proposal for an evaluation of the 

      replacement of the existing steel water main on 9W in the amount of $14,900.00, 
      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Mountain Lake Drainage District

      Dawn Kalisky, a representative from Lanc & Tully, came forward for this item.         

      Supervisor Booth explained that we had a Public Hearing on August 30, 2006, in  
      reference to the Mountain Lake Drainage District.  At that Public Hearing, Mark 

      Taylor, Attorney for the Town, noted that they were missing an easement for Lot #48. 

      They have revised the map, plan and report to reflect the proper number and to 

      include the easement.  They have provided everyone a copy reflecting the change.  
      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the next action if the Town Board 
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      would like to proceed is to approve the resolution establishing the drainage district.  

      The Town has typically not established the district until the improvements have been 

      constructed, inspected and approved and are ready for acceptance of dedication.  At 

      that time the final order of establishment that is adopted is filed in both the Orange 

      County Clerk’s Office and with the New York State Comptroller.  Councilman 
      Woolsey said we had no public input on the Public Hearing but we have since had 
      comments from Town Board members.  The Town Board members asked if there was 
      enough money and if there is insurance included in the final computations.  
      Councilman Piaquadio also said that fencing was brought up.  Councilwoman Greene 
      has a big concern about the fencing.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, said in reference 
      to the improvements, if they are a condition of the Town Board’s approval, Mr. 
      Osborne does recommend a fence being installed.  As per the Town Board’s past 
      practice, it is considered an existing road, and it should be landscaped.  Those initial 
      capital improvements don’t go to the maintenance of the district.  Mr. Osborne is not 
      sure if the insurance is included.  Supervisor Booth said he will get in touch with our 
      insurance carrier to get some input from them on the insurance issue.  Mr. Taylor said 
      in reference to the fencing, the resolution does include fencing as an additional 
      condition of approval.  Mr. Osborne explained that regardless of what the regulation 
      says, when the side slopes of  the retention pond exceed one on five, which is very 
      shallow, it is supposed to be fenced.  So that the front detention basin has a slope of 
      one on three and it needs to be fenced.  The sand filter actually is level with the 
      surrounding area and filled with mulch up to the top.  It doesn’t have to be fenced but 
      it could be a discretionary issue for the Board to consider a fence around that also.  
      Ms. Kalisky said if the Board wants a fence around the sand filter area, they will put a 
      fence there. Councilwoman Greene said her biggest concern is safety, whether it is 
      three inches of water or not.  Water is very enticing to children and Mrs. Greene 
      doesn’t want it to be on her conscience.  Councilman Woolsey mentioned that they 
      talked about a gate on the roadway.  Mr. Osborne said that he and Darrell Benedict, 
      Highway Superintendent, will look at the detention basin and will place the gate 
      appropriately.  Mr. Taylor asked if the gate you are speaking of is in the fencing 
      around the basin or at the road.  Councilman Woolsey said at the road.  Mr. Osborne 
      said typically they have been requesting a certain number of inches of item four, 
      covered with two inches of topsoil and then seed it.  This way it doesn’t look like a 
      driveway or road.  We need to access the site maybe once or twice a year.  
      Councilman Woolsey just wants to eliminate any dumping.  Mark Taylor, Attorney 
      for the Town, said we need to give the applicant some kind of direction.  The Board 
      would like a gate at the curb as well as at the basin.  Darrell Benedict, Highway 
      Superintendent, asked how high would the gate have to be because the last he knew it 
      was supposed to be two poles and a chain going across the road.  Councilman 
      Woolsey said we have been talking about gates for some time now.  Jim Osborne, 
      Town Engineer, said we talked about a gate with respect to the Wildflower Vista 
      district because it was a person’s driveway that ours was cutting off.  But as for 
      accessing gates from curbs, he doesn’t believe we have talked about gates.  Ms. 
      Kalisky said the Town Board specified a split rail fence with a vinyl clad chain link in 
      between going to the detention area.  Councilman Woolsey was shown the area for 
      the detention area and is satisfied with the fencing of the drive, so he believes a gate 
      isn’t necessary. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to adopt the Resolution Making 

      Certain Determinations in Relation to and Approving the Establishment of the 

      Mountain Lake Subdivision Drainage District of the Town of Newburgh, Orange 

      County, New York Pursuant to Article 12 of the Town Law, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict.      
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      d. Greenshire Way:  Change Order

      Craig Marti, Valdina-Marti Engineering & Surveying, PC, came forward for this 
      item.  Mr. Marti explained that during construction of Greenshire Way, unforeseen 

      groundwater and soils conditions on Shire Ridge Court were discovered.  The 
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      proposed remedy for this is to install an underground drain consisting of 
      approximately 80 linear feet of perforated pipe and stone to allow the subsurface 
      water to drain to an adjacent catch basin.  Mr. Marti explained that he consulted with 
      both the Town Engineer and the Highway Superintendent and it is recommended this 
      work be done.  The Change Order is in the amount of $4,440.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize the Change Order for 

      Greenshire Way in the amount of $4,440.00 for the above mentioned work, seconded 
      by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0
.

      e. Neversink Drive Sewer Replacement

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  On August 14, 2006, we received 

      bids for the pipe bursting/sewer replacement for Neversink Drive.  Two bids were 

      received, one in the amount of $227,555.00 and the other in the amount of 

      $315,900.00.  The bids were inexplicably high on line items not associated with pipe 

      bursting.  Therefore Mr. Osborne is recommending to the Town Board to reject all 

      bids.  The project engineer has looked at standard excavation sanitary sewer 

      replacement.  They estimate the work to be $146,180.00.  Adding on design 

      engineering and construction inspection fees, the total cost should be $167,000.00.  

      At this time, Mr. Osborne is asking the Town Board to authorize a re-bidding for this 

      project using standard excavation methods.  If approved, Mr. Osborne is to coordinate 
      the dates for advertising and opening of the bids with Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to reject all bids and to authorize the 

      re-bidding of this project using standard excavation methods, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      f. Performance Security Release

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  This is a request from 

      Lennar/U.S. Homes to release their performance security for clearing and grading for 

      their Orchard Ridge Subdivision.  Pat Hines, P.E. from McGoey, Hauser and Edsall 

      has indicated he is satisfied with the completed work and the site re-vegetated in 

      accordance with the approved plans.  The amount of the letter of credit is 

      $140,000.00. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the release of the Letter of 

      Credit for Lennar/ U.S. Homes in the amount of $140,000.00, seconded by 

      Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
11.   Legal:  Newburgh LLC Parking Lot Maintenance

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.   Newburgh Plaza, LLC is 

      the developer of the former Lloyd’s site where Kohls and Petsmart are currently 
      under construction.  The Planning Board required the developer to submit two letters 
      to the Town, one acknowledging the responsibility to maintain the parking area, 
      which is subject to Town Code provisions.    The second letter required by the 
      Planning Board is one requesting that the Town enforce parking and traffic control 
      devices on the site.  Mr. Taylor explained that we do have provisions in our code with 
      respect to parking in shopping centers in general with over ten parking spaces.  This 
      request is somewhat redundant in respect to parking.  Our code states no parking in 
      fire lanes and no parking or blocking entrances which our Parking Enforcement 
      Officers enforce.  The applicant has identified certain other traffic regulations that 
      they are requesting we adopt.  As a reminder of a recent discussion with the Town of 
      Newburgh’s Police Department, their advice was that the undermanned enforcing of 
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      traffic regulations on private property is not proper.  The request includes the 
      entrances and exits onto Old Little Britain Road.  Those intersections are also in our 
      Code so they are covered.  The Code states the Lloyds’ driveway(s).  The only 
      question has to do with internal intersections, of which there are two.  As for the exit 
      out onto Route 300, they want a “No Left Turn” for which the applicant needs to 
      apply to the New York State Department of Transportation.  They also want the 
      internal stop signs listed in our Code.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if the Stop Signs 
      at the Newburgh Mall are in our Code and Mr. Taylor said they aren’t.  Then the 
      Board doesn’t want to list the ones at the Newburgh Plaza.  We need to be consistent.   
      Mr. Taylor will advise the applicant of the Town Board’s decision. 
12.   Highway:  Laborer Positions (3)

      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to transfer David 

      Leroy from the Buildings & Grounds Department to fill the position of laborer that 

      resulted in the retirement from Robert Sarvis.
      At this time, Mr. Benedict is requesting to begin the interview process to fill the 
      following vacancies that resulted from either promotions, resignations or retirement:
     3 Laborer positions – 1 newly budgeted for this year (2006) and the other two 

     positions are a result of resignations

      2 Working Leader Positions – presently vacant to be filled by promotions

      2 additional vacant positions that will be created when the Working Leader positions 

      have been filled.

      Presently the work force in the Highway Department consists of a total of 28 

      employees.  As a comparison, in December 2003 the Highway Department workforce 

      was a total of 33 employees.

      Councilman Woolsey would like to hold off on the transferring of David Leroy for a 

      couple of weeks.  He explained he has no qualms about the transfer but would like to 

      wait.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize Darrell Benedict, Highway 

      Superintendent, to post the positions of three laborers, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
13.   Executive Session:

      a. Gardnertown Commons Contract

      b. Highway Personnel

      c. Police: Personnel

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 

      8:38 P.M., seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      Sandra Kissam, a Town resident who was in the audience, asked for clarification of 

      some of the items for which the Town Board was going into Executive Session, and 

      what justification there was for going into Executive Session for these items.  Mark 

      Taylor, Attorney for the Town, responded that these items involved potential 

      litigation.

      VOTE taken at 8:40 P.M.:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mrs. Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to end Executive Session at 10:29 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.     

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 
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      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      No action was taken during Executive Session.

     Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn the Audit Meeting / 

      Work Session of September 13, 2006 at 10:29 P.M., seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
___________________________     by     _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
